PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, September 22, 2009
Town Hall Mayflower Room

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, September 22, 2009 at 6:45 p.m. at Town Hall in the Mayflower Room. 

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman 

David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.

John T. Mahoney, Jr.

William P. Hallisey, Jr.

Melissa Arrighi, Acting Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 6:45 p.m. 
Executive Session

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to enter executive session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraphs 3 (Contract Negotiations) and 6 (Value of Real Property).   By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Mahoney – yes, Hallisey – yes, and Quintal – yes.  

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would return to open session following the conclusion of executive session.

1820 Court House / County Commissioners 
Chairman Quintal reconvened the meeting and led the Pledge of Allegiance.  He welcomed Plymouth County Commissioners Anthony O’Brien, Jack Riordan, and Timothy McMullen, who were present to meet jointly with the Board regarding the 1820 Court House.  
Acting Town Manager Melissa Arrighi was pleased to announce that the Town and the County had reached an agreement on the purchase of the historic 1820 Court House in downtown Plymouth.   The Town, she explained, will purchase the court house and accompanying properties from the County for $850,000, well below the $1.4 million in Community Preservation funds appropriated by Town Meeting, which leaves additional money for rehabilitation and restoration.   
Ms. Arrighi noted October 22, 2009 as the date scheduled for the closing of the sale, after which a long-term ground lease will be signed between the Town and the Plymouth Redevelopment Authority (“PRA”).   The PRA, she said, will then assume management of the property and exercise an occupancy agreement with the County Commissioners for the use of the County Administration building.   The Commissioners, Ms. Arrighi added, will occupy the administration facility for an unspecified time and share the utility costs associated with their occupancy.  She thanked the PRA, Laura Schaefer (the PRA’s director), and William Keohan of the Community Preservation Committee (“CPC”) for their efforts toward and dedication to the purchase of the 1820 Court House for the benefit of the community.

Troy Clarkson, County Administrator, spoke on behalf of the Commissioners to affirm the County’s commitment to its relationship with Plymouth, the County’s shire town.   The final agreement reached—after long but respectful and good-natured negotiations—is good for both parties, Mr. Clarkson said.

Commission Chairman Anthony O’Brien thanked his fellow Commissioners, County Administration staff, (County) Attorney Mark Gilday, the PRA, and the Selectmen for the their work in reaching a win-win agreement to preserve the historic Court House.   He expressed his appreciation for the County’s good relationship with the Town.

On a motion by Commissioner McMullen, seconded by Commissioner Riordan, the County Commissioners voted to approve the Purchase & Sale Agreement for the 1820 Court House and accompanying properties.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.  

Chairman Quintal thanked the Commissioners for their cooperation in bringing both the County Farm and 1820 Court House agreements to fruition.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board of Selectmen voted to approve the Purchase & Sale Agreement for the 1820 Court House and accompanying properties.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.    

The Selectmen and the County Commissioners took a moment to sign the Purchase & Sale Agreement and pose for some commemorative photographs.  Selectman Mahoney then asked Mr. Keohan (CPC) and Ms. Schaefer (PRA) to discuss the plans and next steps for the future of the 1820 Court House and court house corridor.

Mr. Keohan noted that, after the closing date on October 22, 2009, the PRA will form an 1820 Court House Consortium to discuss and identify the best uses for the court house and accompanying corridor properties.   Ms. Schaefer added that evaluative work will begin in the following weeks to begin preparation for the Request for Proposals (“RFP”) bidding process for structural repair and environmental remediation work at the site.   Ms. Schaefer noted her estimation that the roof and cupola repair could be done by the winter, concurrent with research into grants for the preservation of the historic Daniel Webster Courtroom.

Public Hearing: Change of Location – Annual All Alcohol Club Liquor License
Chairman Quintal opened a hearing to consider the application for a Change of Location for Plymouth Lodge 2485 Loyal Order of Moose, holder of an Annual All Alcohol Club/Veteran’s Club Liquor License, FROM 739 State Road TO 601 State Road, Francis Kuhn as Manager.  Chairman Quintal stated that notice of this hearing was given in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General laws, and those wishing to be heard on the matter were encouraged to attend.
Ray Tompkins, past governor and current member of the Plymouth Lodge 2485 Loyal Order of Moose, explained that the Lodge chose to relocate from its current leased premises at 739 State Road to its own (recently) purchased facility at 601 State Road.

Vice Chairman Malaguti made note that the Board’s motion should reflect the fact that the Lodge must obtain a special permit from the Zoning Board of Appeals before it can occupy its new establishment.

Seeing no further questions from the Board, Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to comment on the application from the public.  No citizens came forth to speak, and, thus, Chairman Quintal closed the hearing to await a motion of the Board.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board of Selectmen voted to approve a Change of Location for the Plymouth Lodge 2485 Loyal Order of Moose, contingent upon receipt of all necessary permits.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.  

Public Hearing: Transfer of Stock – Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License

Chairman Quintal opened a hearing to consider the application for a Transfer of Stock in 14 Union Street Corporation d/b/a 14 Union Street, holder of an Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License, 14 Union Street, Craig Vogel as Manager, FROM Craig Vogel, Brian Vogel, and Christopher Vogel TO Christopher R. Tocchio.  Chairman Quintal stated that notice of this hearing was given in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General laws, and those wishing to be heard on the matter were encouraged to attend.

Attorney Robert Betters addressed the Board on behalf of the license application, noting that his clients have come before the Board with two requests: first, the hearing for the Transfer of Stock, and second, a Change of Manager (to be heard within the Licenses portion of the meeting).   Attorney Betters explained that, if the Transfer of Stock is approved, Christopher Tocchio will own 100% of the corporation’s stock.   Aside from the Transfer of Stock and Change of Manager, he said, the establishment’s operations and licensed premises will remain the same.

No questions were posed by members of the Board, and, thus, Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to comment on the application from the public.  No citizens came forth to speak, and Chairman Quintal then closed the hearing to await a motion of the Board.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board of Selectmen voted to approve a Transfer of Stock, as outlined in the license application, for 14 Union Street Corporation.  Voted 4-0-1, approved, with an abstention from Chairman Quintal.  

Public Hearing: Layout of Campus & Rock Studio Drives

Article 18
To see if the Town will vote to accept and allow as a public way the following streets or portions thereof as laid out by the Board of Selectmen, and reported to the Town and as shown on plans on file with the Town Clerk; to authorize the Board of Selectmen to acquire by gift, purchase or eminent domain an easement to use said ways for all purposes for which public ways are used in the Town of Plymouth, and all associated easements; and further, to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds, accept gifts or borrow a sum of money for this purpose and any expenses related thereto; and to authorize the Board of Selectmen to enter into all agreements and take all related actions necessary or appropriate to carry out this acquisition: 

Rock Studio Drive

Campus Drive

Or take any other action relative thereto.
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Ms. Arrighi explained that the layout of Rock Studio Drive and Campus Drive was brought before Town Meeting in the Spring, but plans for the roadway layout changed thereafter, necessitating a new vote.    Ms. Arrighi pointed out that Karen Grey, Director of the Wildlands Trust (the organization that holds the conservation restriction on land through which the project will traverse) has expressed support for the new roadway layouts.  

Kevin O’Reilly addressed the Board and presented the layout plans for both roadways on behalf of Plymouth Rock Studios (“PRS”).   He explained that, after Town Meeting approved the initial roadway plans for Rock Studio Drive and Campus Drive, PRS’s engineers developed a better layout plan in the course of further survey that would have less impact on the environment and topography of the site.   Mr. O’Reilly noted that PRS worked very closely with the Wildlands Trust to ensure that the layout was satisfactory.  Mr. O’Reilly displayed maps comparing the previous and current proposed layouts of both Rock Studio Drive and Campus Drive, noting the addition of a bicycle path from the ball fields at the schools to the walking path along the access road.

The Board posed no questions for Mr. O’Reilly.   On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 18 to Fall Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Licenses

Licenses in Conjunction with a Public Hearing

· Plymouth Lodge 2485 Loyal Order of Moose, 601 State Road, Francis Kuhn (Manager) requested the following licenses in conjunction with the request for a Change of Location:
· Common Victualler

· Comprehensive Entertainment – Radio, TV, dancing, live entertainment, moving pictures, plays; floor, light or theatre shows.
· Sunday Entertainment – Radio, TV, dancing, live entertainment, moving pictures, plays; floor, light or theatre shows.  
· Extension of Hours – 1:00 a.m.
· Early Sunday Opening – 11:00 a.m.
· Automatic Amusement – Five machines
· Pool Table – 1 table
Vice Chairman Malaguti asked Mr. Tompkins to affirm that the Lodge already holds these specific licenses at its previous location.  Mr. Tompkins responded in the affirmative.  

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve the miscellaneous licenses already held by Plymouth Lodge 2485 Loyal Order of Moose (as listed above) for their new location at 601 State Road.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Pole Petition
· NSTAR and Verizon Petition 1724847 – Two petitions covering the installation of two (2) new poles, relocation of one (1) pole and underground cable and conduit locations for Bourne Road.   This construction is necessary to accommodate the Bourne Road project.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve NSTAR and Verizon Petition 1724847.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.
One Day Wine and Malt License
· The British Beer Company (Tim White, 2294 State Road) requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for a charity event (to raise money for the Thanksgiving Day Parade) to be held on October 18, 2009 from 11:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. in the restaurant’s parking lot.  Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve a One Day Wine & Malt License for The British Beer Company.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Keno

· Plymouth Moose Lodge #2485, 601 State Road
The Board acknowledged that the Massachusetts State Lottery Commission will approve a Keno License for the above establishment.  If the Board objects, it must claim its right to a hearing before the MSLC within 21 days of receipt of the letters.

Change of Manager (Liquor)

· 14 Union Street Corporation d/b/a 14 Union Street, 14 Union Street requested a Change of Manager from Craig J. Vogel to Christopher R. Tocchio.   Background check shows no basis for denial.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve a Change of Manager (as outlined above) for 14 Union Street Corporation.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the June 9, 2009 Selectmen’s meeting.   Voted 4-0-1, approved, with an abstention from Vice Chairman Malaguti, as he did not attend this meeting.
Plymouth Rock Studios Neighborhood Committee – After a brief discussion, the Board decided, by consensus, that it would not designate a Selectman to serve on the Plymouth Rock Studios Neighborhood Committee.  Instead, the Selectmen asked that their seat be advertised to Plymouth citizens who would like to represent the Board’s interests on the committee.

Massachusetts Bottle Bill – The Board endorsed the proposed House Bill H3515, which seeks to expand the scope of the “Massachusetts Bottle Bill” to include containers for non-carbonated beverages.

Public Comment

In response to a discussion held during the previous week’s meeting, James Benedict of Leyden Street reported that the Town owns the clock in Shirley Square at the corner of North and Main streets.   The clock tower at the Post Office, he noted, is privately owned.

Ms. Arrighi confirmed that, since Mr. Benedict brought the matter to the Board’s attention at the previous meeting, the Department of Public Works has adjusted the time on the clock in Shirley Square.

Fall Town Meeting Articles
Article 15
To see of the Town will accept the provisions of Chapter 43D of the Massachusetts General Laws as amended, pursuant to Section 11 of Chapter 205 of the Acts of 2006, and to approve the filing of an application with the Interagency Permitting Board for the designation of land at Russell and South Russell Streets designated on the Town of Plymouth Assessors Map 19 as Parcels 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 22, 23, and 24A as a Priority Development Site, or take any other action relative thereto.
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Ms. Arrighi explained that the Plymouth Redevelopment Authority (“PRA”) voted to withdraw Article 15, to allow the 1820 Court House Consortium the opportunity to consider Chapter 43D Priority Site designation for the court house corridor.
Article 1
To see if the Town will vote to amend the Classification and Compensation Plans and the Personnel By-Law and Collective Bargaining Agreements contained therein, or take any other action relative thereto.    
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Ms. Arrighi reported that, at the time of the meeting, no agreements had been reached with the Town’s bargaining units.   Upon recommendation from Ms. Arrighi, the Board took no action on Article 1 at this time.

Article 7
To see if the Town will vote to transfer from the local room occupancy tax receipts funds for the purpose of: 

1. Trash Receptacles

2. 400th Committee 

To be spent under the authorization of the Town Manager and Board of Selectmen, or take any other action relative thereto.
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Ms. Arrighi reminded the Board of the administrative error identified by the Finance Department that resulted in the transfer of $190,000 of one-time revenue into the Town Promotions Fund.   The Visitor Services Board (“VSB”) was asked to provide recommendations on the allocation of these funds, she said, as they are the entity empowered (through final approval by the Town Manager) with the expenditure of Town Promotions funding.

Ms. Arrighi reported that two Town Promotions-funded projects are recommended for Fall Town Meeting: $45,000 towards the 400th Anniversary Committee, and $10,000 for two Big Belly Compact Receptacles for the downtown/waterfront district.   The remainder of the funds ($135,000), she noted, will be presented to the 2010 Spring Town Meeting as Capital Outlay Expenditure projects.
Ms. Arrighi discussed the reasons why the 400th Anniversary Committee and the compact receptacles were identified as appropriate uses of the additional funds.  She described the process by which the 400th Committee will be able to request and expend these funds, which, she noted, will require final approval from the Board of Selectmen.
Chairman Quintal noted that he would like to see $20,000 of the remaining $135,000 set aside for the July 4th and Thanksgiving Day parade events, based on their importance to the community.   The Board discussed Chairman Quintal’s proposal.  Vice Chairman Malaguti reminded his fellow members that the $190,000 is a one-time revenue source, whereas, if the VSB included a line item for the parades each year (from the Town Promotions Fund), these events would have a recurring revenue source.   Ms. Arrighi noted that, if the Board so chooses, it can modify Article 7 to reflect one-time source funding for the parade events.  Thereafter, Ms. Arrighi explained, the Board may request that the VSB include annual, recurring line items for each event.
Chairman Quintal made a motion to add the following transfers to Article 7:

· $10,000 for the Thanksgiving Day Parade

· $10,000 for the July 4th Parade

Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded the motion and a brief discussion ensued, during which Ms. Arrighi fielded some questions from the Board.   Selectman Mahoney noted his wish that some funds be set aside for official visits, e.g. delegations from Plymouth’s sister city, Shichigahama, Japan.  Selectman Mahoney questioned whether the Board should first speak with the parade organizers to determine whether a $10,000 allocation is sufficient or too much.  Chairman Quintal explained that these funds would likely be used by the parade organizers to offset expenses for Police and DPW details. 
Chairman Quintal withdrew his motion when the Board appeared to agree that the parade organizers should be invited to present their funding needs at an upcoming meeting.  Thus, the Board took no action on Article 7 at this time.

Articles 12A and 12B
ARTICLE 12A:   To see if the Town will vote to accept the provisions of G.L. c. 64L, §2(a) authorizing the imposition of a local excise in the statutory amount of .75% on the sale of restaurant meals originating within the Town, or take any action relative thereto.
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ARTICLE 12B: To see if the Town will vote to amend the amount of the local excise imposed under G.L. c.64G, §3A on the rental of rooms in hotels, motels, lodging houses and bed and breakfast establishments within the Town from 4% to 6 %, or take any other action relative thereto.
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Ms. Arrighi explained that, following her last presentation regarding the local-option excise revenues on meals and room occupancy, the Board asked for further information on those communities that have adopted the option.    She noted those municipalities that have adopted the local options, and she discussed the Advisory & Finance Committee’s vote to support an increase to Plymouth’s room/hotel excise.   While it is always difficult to consider making increases to local taxes, Ms. Arrighi said, there is a good deal of concern surrounding further cuts in State Aid that will likely have a considerable impact on Town staffing and services.

Following some brief comments on the proposed local options, the Selectmen invited Denis Hanks, Executive Director of the Plymouth Area Chamber of Commerce, to provide the Board with some feedback from the business community.
Mr. Hanks explained that the overwhelming response from the business community (to the Chamber’s informal survey) was against both local option increases.   An increase to the meals tax, he said, could be detrimental to local restaurants and the Plymouth citizens who patronize those businesses, while an increase to the room/hotel tax could have an effect on Plymouth’s tourism industry.  Mr. Hanks pointed out that Plymouth’s room tax is currently set at 9.4%; if Town Meeting approves the local option for an increase, the rate could go as high as 11.4%.

Paul Cripps of Destination Plymouth / Plymouth County Development Council provided statistical data Plymouth’s room occupancy during previous years.    He explained that the Town’s occupancy rate continues to linger at roughly 47%, despite the fact that his organization undertook its most aggressive marketing campaign this year.   Mr. Cripps noted that, while Plymouth’s lodging partners understand that a portion of the room/hotel tax goes back into the Town Promotions Fund, they generally oppose any increase to the tax, because they fear that the additional promotions funding will not come back in the form of increased occupancy.

Linda Benezra, Second Vice Chairman of the Advisory & Finance Committee, noted her committee’s decision to support the room/hotel tax but oppose the meals tax.   Ms. Benezra stated her opinion that the room/hotel tax can provide the Town with an added ability to better stabilize its fiscal position, without causing a dramatic increase to the typical hospitality bill.

Selectman Hallisey questioned the fairness of the meals and room tax options, noting that they apply only to specific types of businesses, rather than the entire business community.   Chairman Quintal expressed his concern about the effect that a further drop in State Aid will have on Town Services, referencing previous years when the Town was forced to implement the temporary closing of its fire stations due to significant budget cuts.

The Board briefly discussed ways in which the Town might avoid having to implement an increase to the meals and room/hotel taxes.   Selectman Hallisey suggested the sale of Town-owned gravel.  Vice Chairman Malaguti reminded his colleagues that one-time revenue sources will not solve annual budget shortfalls.  Chairman Quintal asked about the Community Preservation surcharge (“CPA”), but Ms. Arrighi noted that the CPA tax surcharge is a special tax; if it is repealed, the Town cannot redirect those funds. 
Based on his concern regarding potential layoffs and cuts to Town services, Vice Chairman Malaguti stated that he would make a reluctant motion to recommend Articles 12A and 12B to the Fall Town Meeting.    There was no second to Vice Chairman Malaguti’s motion.  Chairman Quintal suggested that the Board take no action.   No objections were made to this recommendation, and, thus, the Board took no action on Articles 12A and 12B. 

Town Managers Report
FY2011 Budget – Ms. Arrighi reiterated her previous comments regarding the FY2011 State budget projections and anticipated FY2010 cuts from the Governor.   She noted that she is actively working with the Finance Director to implement procedures to cut budgets, freeze line items, or find other avenues to avoid any further layoffs in this fiscal year.

Downtown Clocks – Ms. Arrighi provided a report for the Board regarding the location of clocks / clock towers in the downtown area and their responsible owners.   She listed the following:
· Depot Square, Sgt. Rooney Memorial Clock – owned & maintained by the Town; time is currently correct.

· Shirley Square Clock – owned and maintained by the Town; time was adjusted by the Maintenance Department on Thursday, September 17, 2009.
· Post Office Square Clock – privately owned by Richard Melchin; current time display is incorrect.

· 158 Water Street (former 1620 Restaurant) – privately owned by Mike Vogel; current time display is incorrect.

Lance Cpl. Jeffery Burgess Clock – Ms. Arrighi explained that Plymouth’s Director of Community Resources, Dinah O’Brien, is scheduled to appear before the Memorials Advisory Committee within the next two weeks to seek approval for the placement of the Lance Cpl. Jeffrey Burgess Memorial Clock at the Cedarville Fire Station.  Once the final recommendation from the Memorials Advisory Committee has been received, she reported, the Acting DPW Director will have the Town’s Construction Crew pour the foundation and run conduit to provide power to the clock.   Ms. Arrighi noted that the family has been consulted and approves of the location, and, if all remains on schedule, the clock should be installed and fully functional before Veteran’s Day.  

Employee News – Ms. Arrighi was pleased to report that Beverly Ness, a longtime employee of the Plymouth Public Library, was recently presented with the Lambert Award for excellence in color photography for her photograph entitled "Rear View Mirror" at the 42nd annual Plymouth Art Guild Juried Art Show. 
Flu Shot Clinic Update – Ms. Arrighi announced the dates and times of the three seasonal flu shot clinics scheduled for Plymouth residents: 
· September 29, 2009 from 3:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m. at Plymouth North High School
· October 14, 2009 from 3:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m. at Plymouth North High School 
· October 20, 2009 from 11:00 a.m. to 1:00 p.m. at the Council on Aging (Cordage Park) 
Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Utility Poles – Selectman Machado provided Ms. Arrighi and his fellow Selectmen with an inventory of locations at which NSTAR has neglected to properly repair the concrete sidewalk around newly-installed utility poles.   It is unacceptable and disrespectful, he said, for NSTAR to ruin the taxpayers’ sidewalks, and he demanded that the company return the Town’s sidewalks to their original condition, immediately.

Selectman Hallisey inquired if there is a specific process by which NSTAR must abide when installing, removing, or replacing its poles.  Ms. Arrighi responded that the Town currently requires a street opening permit, but she suggested that the Board discuss this matter further with the utility companies when they are scheduled to appear in early October.  Selectman Machado asked that Nancy Richard from PACTV be invited to participate in the upcoming meeting with the utility companies to discuss problems with the televising of local sporting events.

New Business

Pavement at Samoset Street and Route 3A – Selectman Machado stated that he was happy to see that the buckled pavement on Samoset Street (at the intersection of Route 3A) will finally be repaired.  
Bait Shop on South Meadow Road – Selectman Machado inquired about a report he overheard that the Town shut down a bait shop on South Meadow Road.   Chairman Quintal responded that this was related to a zoning issue.  

Pay-As-You-Throw Bags – Chairman Quintal asked what the Town planned to do with the supply of biodegradable bags it purchased for the since-abandoned Pay-As-You-Throw program.  Ms. Arrighi said that the DPW is using these bags for neighborhood litter pickups.
Triathlon Event – Chairman Quintal inquired if there was a way to track the economic benefits—perhaps through room occupancy—of the recent triathlon event held in the downtown/waterfront district.  He also asked if the Town could identify the top three or six events that draw the most attendance / visitors.  Ms. Arrighi said that she would ask Denis Hanks to follow up on Chairman Quintal’s inquiry.

400th Anniversary Celebration Kick-Off Event – Selectman Mahoney noted that the 400th Anniversary Committee will be hosting a kick-off event for the planning of Plymouth’s 400th Anniversary Celebration.   The event is open to the public, he said, and will be held on November 7, 2009 from 2:00 to 5:00 p.m. in the Blue Room at Memorial Hall.


Executive Session

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to enter executive session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraphs 3 (Contract Negotiations).   By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Mahoney – yes, Hallisey – yes, and Quintal – yes.  

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would return to open session following the conclusion of executive session.

Return to Open Session and Adjournment of Meeting

Chairman Quintal reconvened the meeting in open session.  

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Hallisey, the Board voted to adjourn its meeting at approximately 10:14 p.m.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.  [Note: Vice Chairman Malaguti was not in the meeting room at the time of this vote.]
Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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